
“Time is Muscle” 
 
In October of 2006, the Norfolk Fire Division 
took a step into the future of emergency 
medicine and pre-hospital care. That step came 
in the form of cardiac defibrillators with 12-lead 
electrocardiogram (ECG) capability.  A 12-lead 
ECG gives the paramedics and doctors the 
ability to see how the heart is functioning on 
multiple planes instead of just one. The medical 
professionals can identify exactly which portions 
of the heart are working correctly and which 
ones need medical intervention. Three 
Advanced Life Support (ALS) ambulances were 
upgraded from old defibrillators to the new 
devices. The new defibrillators give the 
firefighter/paramedics the ability to take a 
circumferential look at a patient’s heart wherever 
the patient might be located; from the living 
room of their house, the middle of a department 
store, or the back of the ambulance. The 
 

 
 
 
paramedics would treat the patient’s symptoms 
and relay the cardiac interpretation (ECG) via 
cell phone to the Emergency Room (ER) so the 
hospital could prepare their equipment and staff. 
In some cases, in the middle of the night for 
example, the Cardiac Catheter team could be 
called in to treat patients that are having a heart 
attack. 
 
A heart attack is one of the causes of chest pain. 
It is caused by a slowing or stoppage of blood 
flow to the heart muscle, causing pain. For 
example, after someone exercises or engages in 
heavy physical labor, their arms and legs 
muscles might become sore. The same happens 
to the heart when it doesn’t get enough oxygen, 
it becomes injured (or ischemic), causing chest 
pain, pressure, or discomfort. If that blockage 
does not get corrected, that affected portion of  

 
 
 
the heart will die (also known as an infarction). If 
a large enough portion of the heart dies then so 
does the body.  “Time is Muscle” is the catch-
phrase when talking about heart attacks. 
Approximately one percent of the heart muscle 
dies for every minute it does not receive oxygen. 
The Norfolk Fire Division understands the 
importance of early recognition and treatment of 
cardiac problems and emergency transport to 
the ER and cardiologist.  
 

 
 
In February of 2009, the next step to saving lives 
was taken. It came in the form of a “telular 
device”. A telular device is essentially a special 
phone that sends a signal to a limited number of 
receivers. The device is about the size of a small 
dictionary and stays plugged into a 12 volt 
charger in the ambulance, much like a cell 
phone does in your car. It has the capability to 
transmit/fax information from the 12-lead ECG 
monitor to the ER staff that is waiting at the 
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hospital. Now the cardiologist and ER doctors 
can see a computer printout of the same cardiac 
rhythm that the paramedics are seeing in the 
living room of the patient’s house, long before 
they arrive at the hospital. This technology 
allows the doctors and cardiologists to further 
prepare for a patient that is in critical condition. 
 
Currently, the Norfolk Fire Division is using one 
telular device in the busiest first line ambulance 
with two additional devices on order for each of 
the remaining two ALS ambulances. 
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